Dear Mr. Collins,

As a member of Holy Cross Class of 2003, I am writing concerning the selection of Chris Matthews '67 as speaker and recipient of an honorary degree from the College.

I have been following the local media press coverage of the controversy that has arisen over the selection of the openly pro-choice Mr. Matthews as speaker and degree recipient.  I am deeply troubled by his selection.  Simply put, an openly pro-choice person does not deserve a degree from a Catholic college, which exists for the purpose of enhancing the pursuit of truth and learning.  Abortion, the direct and intentional murder of an unborn, innocent life, is a sin against the Fifth Commandment and is contrary to all the principles of life given to us by our Lord Jesus Christ.  This is a truth that the Catholic Church, and consequently, all Catholic schools, must teach and uphold precisely for what it is: a transcendent moral truth.  Inviting a speaker whose opinion is openly opposed to this truth and conferring upon him a degree is an insult to the institution and its members, as well as to the Catholic Church and the Lord to whom she is espoused.  There are no exceptions to this rule.  Father McFarland's statement in the Worcester Telegram  that Mr. Matthews' dissent on abortion is "allowable in Catholic thought" is quite puzzling, as a reading of the Catechism and of Father Richard John Neuhaus' letter to the Catholic Free Press points out that this is not the case.

What troubles me more, however, is the refusal of the College to back down from supporting Mr. Matthews' opinion on abortion.  First, it is not acceptable to trivialize Mr. Matthews' support of abortion by saying he has done a lot of other good things.  The same could be said of Archbishop Rembert Weakland, but his invitation to an honorary degree from the College was rescinded immediately after his resignation.  Second, I can understand why the Board and the President would have chose Mr. Matthews as a speaker and degree recipient.  Having never watched his show, I myself did not know that Mr. Matthews considers himself pro-choice until it was recently brought to my attention.  In all humility, the Board would do well simply to state that a mistake was made in inviting Mr. Matthews, and to rescind the invitation.  Third and most importantly, the decision to have Mr. Matthews speak and receive an honorary degree sends a very dangerous message to the members of the Class of 2003, as well as to the entire student body.  Especially after all the news that has been generated, we are now being told by the College that it is okay if we support abortion so long as we are good to the community in other matters.  The fact is, however, that no greater harm can be done to society as a whole, or to women in particular, than supporting abortion.  As a Catholic college, Holy Cross should be leading us to the truth, not relavitizing it for the sake of protecting a high profile alumnus or so that the College is not perceived as "giving in" to the demands of outsiders.

Lost in the midst of the exchanges of the alumni and the College are my fellow members of the Class of 2003.  Our graduation, which is supposed to celebrate four years of hard work and growth, is now surrounded by shouting over Mr. Matthew's legitimacy as speaker and degree recipient.  All graduations should be about the graduates, not about the moral views of a particular speaker.  In good conscience, I personally cannot sit at my graduation from a Catholic college, an institution to which my parents payed a great deal of money so that I would receive a Catholic education, and watch as an unconverted Mr. Matthews is honored.  If Mr. Matthews still comes to speak and receive the degree, without reading at the very least the disclaimer proposed by Mr. Charles Millard, I will have to walk out of that part of the graduation ceremony.  I really hope that things do not come to this.  I have enjoyed my four years here and I do not wish to sully my graduation day by having to leave it halfway through.  But if Mr. Matthews is honored by the College after all that has been brought to fruition, I have no choice but to walk out.  I ask you, a fellow Crusader and a fellow Catholic, with all urgency and humility please to rescind the invitation to Mr. Matthews.

Sincerely,

David Bonagura

Class of 2003

